CCDI Annual General Meeting

May 17, 2005
Isaiah Tubbs Resort
1. Review and Approval of Feb. Minutes-Irene Volinets moved that the minutes be accepted.  Seconded by Frank Walsh.
2. Ministry Report-Eydie Troper provided some of the budget highlights as they related to postsecondary education.  In addition she discussed the ESF Reporting, the Enhanced Services Fund, Reporting/Data Collection format, Transcription Services, Interpreter Services and the Postsecondary Advisory Committee on Students with Disabilities.  (See Ministry Report attached to the minutes).

Discussion- Susan Alcorn-MacKay asked when the new accessibility monies would be forwarded as many colleges are being asked to do more with the current funding ie provide support to students in apprenticeship programs. Also she asked about the ESF as some colleges have already released staff.  Eydie would like to know about current staffing and how many and what colleges have had to lay off staff.  She has already made it known that the decision regarding ESF needs to be made sooner rather than later.  Dawson asked when we would know how much of the accessibility monies are to be allocated as it is difficult to plan when announces come late.  Susan commented that the portion of the $10 million to improve access for post-secondary students needs to be distributed to the DS Offices as part of the Accessibility Fund to improve core services. Separate additional funding is required for both the Interpreter Fund and Transcription Services. Toni indicated that she understood that the Universities received 100% back from the Interpreter Fund whereas most colleges received only 65%. Toni pointed out that there are real inequities as a number of colleges report a deficit as result of insufficient monies in the Interpreter Fund.  She asked Eydie if there were still monies left in the fund.  Eydie indicated that funds cannot be carried over and university funds are kept separate. Toni Connolly asked if Eydie has an update on the Tuition Fee Proposal.  Eydie indicated that she had no updates.  Craig Barrett indicated that another meeting is to be organized.  The proposal had gone to the Committee of Presidents and a number of presidents said that they hadn’t heard about the proposal.  Toni Connolly understood from a meeting at Algonquin that the proposal had been put on hold until the budget announcement.
3. CCSS Report-Judy Harvey was unable to attend.  She submitted a written report to Toni for attachment to the minutes.
4. Code of Ethics- Pam Morel outlined the history of the development of the Code and how it grew out of the courses for LS/ATs offered through Cambrian.  The LS/AT group felt that there ought to be a code addressing confidentiality, privacy and what are best practices as within DS providers there are a number of different subgroups-advisors, counsellors, learning strategists and assistive technologists.  Pam sent the draft document to the listserv with a request for feedback.  Suggestions forwarded to her have been incorporated in the new draft. Leigh Holm from Algonquin recommended the title for the document.  Pam reviewed the four principles outlined in the document and asked for the CCDI membership to consider adopting it.
Discussion- Kevin Reinhardt asked for discussion around point 2.6.1 under Electronic Communications.  At Seneca accommodations memos will be sent electronically.  Willona Blanche indicated that there is a way in which this can be done through a protected server.  Trina Washington commented that they have found at Niagara that the best practice has been to give paper copies to students as sometimes students don’t want every instructor to know that they have a disability.  Lorene Stanwick suggested that the profile be e-mailed to the students and the students could take responsibility for forwarding the profiles on to instructors. Kevin Reinhardt indicated that 2.5.3 under Instructional Practices sounds like an invitation for students to write their own accommodations.  Susan Alcorn-MacKay commented that the whole document needs to be read as it does indicate that accommodations are decided on the basis of documentation.  The student initiates contact with DS and tells what accommodations would be helpful, but the request must be backed up by documentation (2.3.3).  Kevin Reinhardt suggested that there is a need to differentiate between instructional practices and instructional practices for Disability Services providers.  In addition he felt the document ought to be examined by a lawyer to ensure that it is inline with Human Rights legislation.  Dawson indicated that this wasn’t necessary as the document is intended as an educational tool to guide the practices of disability services providers within our system.  Kevin Reinhardt suggested if they are guidelines then we consider a name change to Ethical Guidelines and Standards of Practice as opposed to calling the document a code. Willona Blanche suggested that “appropriate” documentation be added to 2.5.3.
Action: Members to forward additional changes to Pam.  Pam will make the changes and forward the revised document to the listserv so that it can be looked at in detail.  It will be brought to the membership to vote on at the November Provincial meeting.

5. BSWD Guidelines/Manual- Toni Connolly reported that Stacey Young has agreed that the Financial Aid Offices and CCDI need equal access to the BSWD Guidelines.  She has suggested that they be posted on the CCDI Website with password protection.  Ted Morrison has indicated that this can be done.  They will be posted on the Website in June.  At our February provincial meeting it was agreed that Susan Alcorn-MacKay and Toni Connolly along with representatives of IDIA would form a committee to review an electronic version of the guidelines and make recommended changes with respect to roles of the Financial Aid Offices and Disability Services Providers and make additional revisions where needed.  No changes can be made to the CSG as that is outside of our mandate. Susan and Toni met with Janice Martin, Chair of IDIA and Trina Doyle in March at U.of T.  Revisions have been made, but the decision was made not to post them on the listserv until they were discussed and supported by OASFAA.  Toni Connolly requested that she asked to be put on the agenda of their May meeting, but they have a full agenda so this was not possible.  Three OASFAA executive members have reviewed the changes and they are happy to support them.  Stacey Young has received a copy of the revisions, but Toni has not heard back from her as yet.  Stacey also feels that the guidelines are difficult to retrieve electronically.  Toni is hoping that there will be more discussion and that if there are changes that we will have the opportunity to review them before they are finalized.

Discussion:  Lorene Stanwick requested that there be more clarity around what the process is for students to access the BSWD.  Many students will pull the form off of the website and complete it themselves.   They need to be made aware that it is to be completed in conjunction with their Disability Services Provider.  Lorene asked that something be put on the website that clearly states this.
6. ODA Final Approval of Bill 118 and Implications-Susan Alcorn MacKay indicated that Bill 118 was unanimously passed and will become law once it is signed by the Queen.  It is important that we advise our college administration and accessibility committees of its full impact as we can be fined up to $100,000 a day for non-compliance.  Inspectors will be hired to conduct random audits.  Susan recommends that institutions purchase the CSA Barrier-free Standards (cost- $60.00) as they represent the best practices for built environments. There is an ACAATO Access listserv that is administered through Humber.  To join contact Susan.  In addition to the colleges that are participating, 5 universities have signed on.  
7. L.D. Documentation and Services-Pam Morel and Marian Mainland reviewed the CCDI Guidelines- Learning Disability Documentation and Services Provided.  The Guidelines were developed to help address the difficult issues and to provide consistency with respect to accommodations and services across the province.  Addressed also is what constitutes a quality report. The Guidelines have been developed to be in line with the Human Rights Guidelines and the LDAO definition.  Added to the document is appendix 2- the Accommodation Process. Marian and Pam asked that the membership consider adopting these as guidelines that would be subject to review.

Discussion: There was concern expressed about access to funding for updated assessments if students are not eligible for the BSWD and are unable to access other resources.  It was recommended that point 3 of part C be reworded to indicate that ESF is contingent upon the diagnosis of a learning disability.  It was recommended that point 2 of Appendix 2 be amended to include specific course as well as program.
Motion:  Heather Finlay motioned that the CCDI Guidelines- Learning Disability Documentation and Services Provided- be adopted by CCDI with minor revisions.

Action:  There was unanimous acceptance of the Guidelines.
8. Voice Print Broadcast Reading Service- Arlene Patterson spoke to us about Voice Print Canada- the National Broadcast Reading Service-“Canada’s most unsung reading service”.  It is a non-profit organization run by volunteers.  Arlene provided handouts that outlined the services available. 
9. Provincial Statistics-Craig Barrett reported that to date he has received data from 12 colleges. There is no change to data collection sheet for this year.  Changes will be in effect for 2005/2006. The deadline date will be extended to June 1, 2005.  Once collated the statistics will be posted on the CCDI website.
10. Presentation to CACUSS on Transcription Services-Toni Connolly circulated a memo to her from Karen Coffey regarding the CADSPPE Ad Hoc Committee on Transcription Issues.  The key work for the Committee will be the developing of a support framework for CADSPPE institutions producing alternative format materials.  The Committee will be presenting their proposal at CACUSS on June 20/05.  The work of the Committee will be posted on the CADSPPE website so that we can refer to it.  Karen Coffey has asked that all colleges share their alternative print material with AMICUS.  The titles will be put on a database that we will all be able to access enabling us to borrow alternative to print resources from other institutions.  Contact Karen for the AMICUS website address at coffeyk@algonquincollege.com.
Action:  All colleges to share their alternative to print material with AMICUS.

11. Treasurer’s Report- Jim Chalmers reported that five colleges have yet to submit their annual fees. He will re-invoice these colleges.  There are adequate funds available for special projects and proposals. 
12. 2006 AGM at Humber College- Craig Barrett announced that as it is Central Region’s turn to host the AGM, Humber has agreed to host it.  It will be held at Humber’s Lakeshore Campus during the same week and time- May 15th-18th, 2006.  He distributed bookmarks advertising the conference.  A conference website will be set up.  Lois Wey and Frank Walsh announced that Fanshawe will host the AGM 2007 as it will be the Western Region’s turn.
13. CCDI Executive- Toni Connolly announced that Jeff Howie will be the new Northern Region rep.  There is a need for a new French Colleges rep. Under discussion is who will be the new incoming chair.
Action:  Toni Connolly will announce who the new executive will be at the banquet. (Note:  At the banquet it was announced that Chris Gunnell would be the new incoming chair and that Willona Blanche would remain as the eastern region rep.).
14. Concerns/New Items from CCDI members- The following concerns/new items were raised:

Accommodations for developmental disabled-use of classroom aide- Is this an appropriate accommodation?

Increasing numbers of MID’s and slow learners accepted to colleges-Slow learner is not considered a disability.  Important that they are made aware that colleges will not modify programs.  No appropriate educational opportunities available to these students so they look to the colleges. Eligibility for ODSP.  New initiative at Mohawk in partnership with community resources where students are provided with full-time aides not paid for by Disability Services in order to be able to audit courses.

Auditing of courses-academic decision to have the student participate to level of ability in a practical course

Apprenticeship programs- students requiring that supports be put in place immediately. 
15. Updates by SIG groups- SIG chairs can submit year end reports to Toni Connolly for inclusion in the CCDI Annual Report.
16. Other Business Arising- 
Listserv Updates- Craig Barrett announced that printouts of subscribers to the CCDI listservs are available to review at the conference so that they can be updated.

Update for OCC/CCDI Annual Meeting

Ministry Report- Eydie Troper

May 2005
Budget Highlights
Details of the Ontario government's plan to spend $6.2 billion on postsecondary education by 2010 include:

· $447 million this year in additional operating funding for colleges and universities, increasing to $1.1 billion by 2010. Five‑year total increase is $4.3 billion.

· $192 million this year to improve student financial assistance for 135,000 low- and middle‑income students, including a new low‑income tuition grant, increasing to $358 million by 2010.  Five‑year total is $1.5 billion.

· $44 million this year to increase training and apprenticeship spaces, rising to $87 million by 2010. Five‑year total is $366 million.

· funding to increase enrolment in colleges and undergraduate university programs;

· space for 12,000 more full‑time graduate students by 2008 and 14,000 students by 2010;

· 15 per cent more spaces for students in first‑year medical school;

· additional 7,000 spaces in apprenticeship programs, increasing to 26,000 by 2008;

· $10 million this year to improve access to post‑secondary education for aboriginal people, persons with disabilities and other under‑represented groups;

· $20 million over the next three years for northern and rural colleges to increase access;

· a new Higher Education Quality Council of Ontario to monitor performance in post‑secondary education;

· agreements on performance standards to improve accountability.

ESF reporting for 2004-2005
· to be consolidated into AFSD, including reporting.

Enhanced Services Fund allocation to institutions
· working towards an equitable allocation;

· would like to ensure that existing positions continue;

· decision should be made in the next few weeks.

Reporting/Data collection format being finalized
· recommendation is to separate from AFSD announcement

· report will cover past activities, including financial statement

· plans have to be in place for subsequent year’s spending of any surplus funds

Transcription Services 
· consultant’s final report expected by end of June

· study included consultations with CCDI, ministry's transcription services advisory committee, and other -- Toni Connolly, Karen Coffey, Susan Alcorn‑Mackay provided input;

Interpreter Services
· recognize financial needs of some institutions are not being met;

· need to look for greater consistency in how GBC and outside-Toronto colleges are funded;

· also need to address supply of interpreters (working with GBC and St. Clair which have interpreter training programs)

Postsecondary Advisory Committee on Students with Disabilities
· first meeting scheduled for June 9;

· terms of reference will be reviewed;

· will provide background on Ministry's activities for those who are new.

CCSS Report

Judy Harvey
CCDI Annual General Meeting

May 2005

1. CCDI related issues:

· CCSS has requested OASFAA to form a sub committee of college only members to discuss and decide on the needs/concerns of colleges.  OASFAA will vote on this request at their annual meeting this spring.  If the request is voted down, CCSS will work with the OASFAA liaison member on CCSS to make the sub committee a reality.

· Possible interpreter shortage – This issue was discussed at a Central Region CCSS meeting on April 29.  Susan Stylianos of George Brown College confirmed the risk of a shortage of interpreters if they are the only college training interpreters.  She said that George Brown will take whatever appropriate measures are available to them to minimize that risk.  Betty Freelandt, Chair of CCSS, has stated that for now we will have to wait and see what the likely outcome of this situation is going to be.

· Overage Spending of the Interpreter Fund and Deaf and Hard of Hearing Grant – CCSS is aware that spending against both grants in 2004-2005 exceeded the available funding by at least 60%.  We will wait to see if the “detail” in the recently announced 2005 –2006 provincial budget provides any additional monies for these grants from the promised increase in Access funding.

2. The Spring 2005 CCSS Newsletter was distributed through CCSS members to each college about 2 weeks ago.  The Newsletter is also available online at www.niagarac.on.ca/ccss.  There is information on each operating group including CCDI in the Newsletter.

3. The CCSS Annual General Meeting is June 21-22 at St. Lawrence College in Kingston.  These dates overlap somewhat with the CACUSS conference being held at Queens’ University from June 19-22, 2005.  In addition to the usual CCSS business meetings there will be a mini conference for members of the newly formed Operating Committee on Student Life.

4. The next CCSS Professional Development and Networking Day (now a Fall tradition) will be held the last week in October at Seneca College, King Campus hosted by Central Region CCSS members.  Details will follow.

5. The 2004-2005 Objectives for CCSS were revised in February 2005.  Those revised objectives are:

· Improve communications with reporting and liaison groups (e.g. develop written guidelines which would also appear on the website).

· Establish a Student Life reporting group.

· Identify best practices in student success.  Develop an online clearing house.

· Identify barriers to student transferability between colleges and identify solutions.

· Strengthen participation of student services staff in CCSS activities.

· Provide professional development opportunities for student services professionals.

6. The incoming Chair and Chair Elect for CCSS for 2005-2006 will be Marilyn Stratton Zimmer, Algonquin as Chair and Lucy Fromowitz, Centennial as Chair Elect.

LD SIG Year End Report 

2004/2005

ACTIVITIES:

1. Continued refinement of the Delta Screener:

· Initiated research activities to examine predictive validity of Delta Screener items

a. Approximately 200 screeners and diagnostic information from psychological reports entered into SPSS program

b. Preliminary statistical analysis discussed at LD SIG meeting in May

c. Goal is to create a high-risk checklist based on most predictive data

· Received approval from Cambrian College Applied Research Committee and Cambrian College Research Ethics Committee

· Pam Morel applied for and received funding support from CCDI for research assistant to process and analyze data from screeners ($2,000) 

· Reviewed Delta reorganization proposed by NOARC practitioners 

a. Sequenced chronologically

b. Items and checklists on strengths and difficulties grouped together

· Incorporated refinement suggestions for items based on items creating confusion as observed by research assistant and other practitioners

· Revised Delta will be shared at the November Provincial meeting

2. Initiated the development of the CCDI Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice for Disability Service Providers 

· Initiated by Cambrian staff and shared with CCDI members for revision

· Introduced at February Provincial meeting

· Shared with executive and listserve

· Incorporated all suggestions sent from a variety of colleagues in the system

· Revisions sent to CCDI members through listserve

· Presented for approval at the May AGM

3. Sponsored Joint Meeting with IDIA and CCDI on LD Issues:

· Panel discussion on need for consistencies between various post-secondary settings (Jean-Martin Bouchard, Marian Mainland, Eva Nichols, Allison Harrison, Barbara Roberts, Pam Morel)

· Accommodation and services issues linked to use of two documents Decision Tree and CCDI Guidelines for LD Documentation and Services Provided

· Discussion focused on specific case studies

· Suggestions made around need to work closely with Psychological practitioners in requesting required assessment information and clarification around diagnoses and recommended accommodations

4. Guidelines: Learning Disabilities Documentation and Services Provided:

· Guidelines have been piloted by many institutions this academic year 

· Revisions were made following joint session with IDIA to include a suggested accommodation process.

· Guidelines were presented to CCDI membership at May AGM for approval.

GOALS for 2005/2006:

1. Complete revisions of Delta Screener by November Provincial Meeting

· Discuss research findings

· Incorporate suggestions from NOARC practitioners

· Clarify copywrite issues

2. Develop Accommodation Memo guidelines – structure and content

3. Review of Carol Herriot – Screeners

· Clarify copywrite issues

